
 

GEAUGA PARK DISTRICT 
BOARD OF PARK COMMISSIONERS 

BOARD MEETING MINUTES 
February 10, 2015 

 
The regular meeting of the Geauga Park District Board was held February 10, 2015 at The Meyer Center 
Chardon Twp., Ohio.  The meeting was called to order at 3:31 p.m.  Commissioners Mary Ruth Shumway 
and Bill Gertz were present. 
 
Mary Ruth Shumway called the meeting to order.  The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. 
 
 

Park District Employees GUESTS 

John Oros, Interim Director See EXHIBIT “A” attached 

Anna McDonald, Executive Administrative Assistant  

Matt McCue, Planning & NRM Manager  

Michele Pennell, Director of Business & Visitor Services  

Robin Pilarczyk,  HR Manager  

Brett Bellas, Grounds & Facilities Manager  

Paul Pira, Park Biologist  

Tommy Yokum, Park Planner  

Teresa Runion, Special Events Coordinator  

Tami Gingrich, Natural Resource Management  

David Ondrey, Legal Counsel (Thrasher Dinsmore & Dolan)  

 
RESOLUTION OF APPRECIATION - #11-15 AND #12-15 
Mr. Oros presented Resolutions of Appreciation to two (2) twenty-five year employees, Tami Gingrich 
and Teresa Runion. 



 

 
Ms. Gingrich thanked the Board and shared memories of starting her career in a house trailer with 
Teresa Runion, Dan Best, Sherry Bosworth and Director O’Meara.  She added that Geauga Park District is 
a wonderful park system full of natural resources and many endangered species.  Ms. Gingrich is looking 
forward to continuing to help protect our natural resources for future generations. 

 



 

 
 
Ms. Runion thanked the Board, and also commented on many changes during the past twenty-five 
years.  She added that the Park District is a great place to learn things and is excited to continue with the 
Park District on its journey forward.  Ms. Runion stated that it does not feel like she has been here 
twenty-five years because she loves what she does. 
 
The Board personally thanked Ms. Gingrich and Ms. Runion for their service. 
 
Matt McCue, Interim Director of Planning and Operations, introduced Tommy Yokum as the Park 
District’s new Park Planner. 
 
ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES 
The Board was presented with minutes from the January 13, 2015 Board Meeting. There were no 
questions from the Board. 
 
Mrs. Shumway made a motion to accept the January 13, 2015 Board Meeting minutes as presented. 
 



 

Mr. Gertz seconded the motion and after roll-call voice vote, the motion was approved 2-0. 
  Mrs. Shumway  Yes 
  Mr. Gertz  Yes 
 
Mrs. Shumway asked Kimberly Laurie, Probate Court Liaison, to share information on the February 7, 
2015 meetings Judge Grendell held with County residents.   
 
Ms. Laurie read a letter to the Board and Mr. Oros which referenced Frozen Fest and Citizen Suggestions 
for Parks resulting from Judge Grendell’s meeting with Geauga County citizens.  See EXHIBIT “B” 
attached. 
 
PRESENTATION OF FINANCIAL STATEMENT 
The Board was provided with a copy of the January 2015 Financial Statement. All questions from the 
Board were satisfactorily answered. 
 

Geauga Park District 
   FINANCIAL STATEMENT MONTH ENDED 
   January 31, 2015 
   

    GENERAL FUND 
   BEGINNING FUND BALANCE JANUARY 1, 2015     6,328,931.67 

    EXPENDITURES & OTHER USES 
    Personnel 
 

217,565.90 
  Medicare 

 
3,118.13 

  Dental /Hospitalization  
 

46,044.18 
  OPERS December 

 
29,922.91 

  Unemployment Transfers (December E. Smith) 
 

1,672.00 
  Vouchers  

 
51,688.39 

 EXPENDITURES & OTHER USES     350,011.51 

    REVENUES & OTHER SOURCES 
   Investment Income 
 

325.39 
 

    Gifts & Donations  
 

87.50 
       - Bird Box - $27.50 ,  Geauga Walkers - $60.00 

   

    Fees 
    - Camping 
 

255.00 
  - Shelters 

 
200.00 

  - Utility fees 
 

2,490.00 
  - Workshops - General - Public program 

 
36.00 

 

    Sales 
    - Tapper's Treasures - MC 
 

44.20 
  - Tree Tops - TWW 

 
1,236.71 

 

    



 

Other Receipts 
    - GPD Foundation rental space/equipment   
 

212.18 
  - Observatory house - Sindelar 

 
300.00 

  - Swine Creek house - Harry - ( January paid in December) 
 

0.00 
  - Burton Wetlands house- Kolar    400.00 
  - Hyde house - Krigbaum 

 
400.00 

  - Chickagami house  - Maksim  
 

400.00 
 

    Other  
    - Reimbursement for late fee -Easton Telecommunications - 

$0.64 11.82 
  - TWWNC Ladies RR personal - $ 2.50,  Public records request $ 4.80 
  - Reimbursement for tip on credit card over 15 % N.Sindelar - $1.88 
  - Reimbursement for test on web by Emerge - $2.00 

    - Local Government Funds  
 

7,744.21 
 

    REVENUES & OTHER SOURCES     14,143.01 

    ENDING FUND BALANCE AS OF JANUARY 31, 2015     5,993,063.17 

    LAND IMPROVEMENT FUND 
   BEGINNING FUND BALANCE JANUARY 1, 2015     3,262,218.74 

    EXPENDITURES & OTHER USES 
       Vouchers  
 

54,192.57 
 

    EXPENDITURES & OTHER USES     54,192.57 

    REVENUES & OTHER SOURCES 
   Investment Income 
 

167.02 
 

    Royalties/In-Lieu Fees 
 

141.60 
  - Hehmeyer - $95.90, Stinchcomb - $ 21.94 

    - Sunnybrook - $23.76 
   

    REVENUES & OTHER SOURCES     308.62 

    ENDING FUND BALANCE AS OF JANUARY 31, 2015      $       3,208,334.79  

        

RETIREMENT RESERVE ACCOUNT       

    BEGINNING FUND BALANCE JANUARY 1, 2015      $            82,438.43  

    REVENUES & OTHER SOURCES     4.26 

Investment Income 
 

4.26 
 

    ENDING FUND BALANCE AS OF JANUARY 31, 2015      $            82,442.69  



 

PURCHASE REQUISITION PRE-APPROVALS 
The Board was presented with a list of outstanding Purchase Requisitions for pre-approval in the 
amount of $382,370.10. All questions by the Board were satisfactorily answered. 
 
Mr. Gertz made a motion to approve the purchase requisition pre-approvals, in the amount of 
$382,370.10. 
 
Mrs. Shumway seconded the motion and after roll-call voice vote, the motion was approved 2 – 0: 
  Mrs. Shumway  Yes 
  Mr. Gertz  Yes 
 
PRESENTATION OF VOUCHERS 
The Board was presented with the vouchers paid during the month of January 2015 in the amount of 
$404,204.08.  These vouchers represent the normal day-to-day operating expenses, approved budgeted 
expenses and payroll.  There were no questions from the Board.  
 
Mrs. Shumway made a motion to accept the January 2015 paid vouchers into the record. 
Mr. Gertz seconded the motion and after roll-call voice vote, the motion was approved 2-0: 
  Mrs. Shumway  Yes 
  Mr. Gertz  Yes 
 
PARK DEVELOPMENT PROJECTS - 2015 CONSTRUCTION COST SUMMARIES 
The Board was provided with informational summaries on 2015 construction project costs to date. Mr. 
McCue advised there have been no developments and that 2015 projects are currently out for bid. 
 
Mr. McCue advised that the Public Survey is being programmed and tested and will be available on-line 
on Tuesday, February 17th. 
 
NATURAL RESORCE MANAGEMENT PRESENTATION 
Mr. McCue introduced Paul Pira, Park Biologist, who presented information on the Natural Resource 
Management Plans developed for each Park Property.  The Management Plans are part of the overall 
Park District planning process and this presentation was a follow-up to the Planning Process overview 
presented to the Board in November 2014. 
 
SMALL RESEARCH GRANTS 
Mr. Pira gave an overview of the Park District Small Research Grant program stating it is a wonderful 
way to encourage science/research and enables the Park District to reach out and build relationships 
with the schools and universities in Northeast Ohio. 
 
The Board was presented with a request to approve the following 2015 Small Research Grant: 

Incorporation of Community Assembly Theory in a Restoration Ecology Framework for Practical 
Land Management Application 
Christopher Chaney, University of Akron 
Two (2) year Grant: $6,000.00 

Mrs. Shumway made a motion to approve the Small Research Grant as presented. 
  



 

Mr. Gertz seconded the motion and after voice vote, the motion was approved 2-0: 
   Mrs. Shumway  Yes 
   Mr. Gertz  Yes 
 
OBSERVATORY PARK LAND SWAP 
The Board was presented with information on a possible land swap in Montville, Ohio wherein the Park 
District would swap 22 acres of hayfield for 32 acres of high-quality wetland with endangered plants and 
a beech-maple forest.  The Park District land is part of Observatory Park and the other land is owned by 
James Marsic. 
 
Mr. Gertz made a motion to proceed with negotiations with Mr. Marsic. 
 
Mrs. Shumway seconded the motion and after voice vote, the motion was approved 2-0: 
  Mrs. Shumway  Yes 
  Mr. Gertz  Yes 
 
VACATION POLICY REVISION, RESOLUTION NO. 6-15 
The Board was presented with the following proposed addition to the Park District Vacation policy 
allowing part-time employees to accrue paid vacation days:   
 
 Part time employees of Geauga Park District shall be eligible for vacation leave with full pay upon the 
 attainment of the first year of employment with Geauga Park District and annually thereafter.  The ratio between the 
 hours worked and the vacation hours earned by a part time employee shall be the same as the ratio between 
 the hours worked and the vacation hours earned by a full -time employee.  Part-time employee are employees 
 whose regular hours of service for Geauga Park District total less than 40 hours per week, and whose hours of 
 GPD service total at least five hundred twenty (520) hours annually.  (ORC325.19 (B) and (J) (1)(2). 

 
The Board requested this item be tabled until a third Park Board Commissioner is appointed. 
 
PR & COMMUNICATIONS POLICY REVISION, RESOLUTION NO. 7-15 
The Board was presented with a revised Public Relations and Communications Policy as follows: 

PUBLIC RELATIONS POLICY  
AND COMMUNICATIONS 

Information and education are essential cornerstones of Geauga Park District’s mission.  Providing information to individual 
citizens, constituent groups and the media is an important responsibility.  Because any employee communicating with 
individuals in the public or media is perceived as speaking on behalf of the entire District, it is important that good judgment 
and care be exercised at all times. 
 
To ensure that District communications are properly coordinated, all communication to the print, radio or television media 
should be coordinated through the Marketing Director and/or Executive Director. and/or Deputy Director. 
 
Spokespersons may be designated for specific issues, events or departments to provide media support as authorized by the 
Marketing Director and/or Executive Director. and/or Deputy Director. 
 
Employees in a position to speak on behalf of their department should feel free to provide factual, timely information about 
programs, events and activities for which they have direct knowledge, involvement and responsibility. 
 
Employees are not authorized to offer personal information on matters falling outside of their direct knowledge, involvement 
and responsibility.  Employees should not speculate or offer personal opinions on District matters. 
 
In particular, employees must not discuss matters of policy, personnel actions, or official investigations, nor should they offer 
personal opinions or speculation on any such matter. 



 

 
No response should be made to any member of the public or media on sensitive issues without first receiving authorization 
from the Marketing Director and/or Executive Director and/or Deputy Director. 
 
Any employees with questions regarding a particular public or media inquiry should seek guidance or authorization through the 
appropriate chain of supervisory personnel before responding. 

 
Mr. Gertz made a motion to approve Resolution No. 7-15 accepting the revisions as presented. 
 
Mrs. Shumway seconded the motion and after voice vote, the motion was approved 2-0. 
  Mrs. Shumway  Yes 
  Mr. Gertz  Yes 
 
PERSONAL LEAVE POLICY – RESOLUTION NO. 8-15 
The Board was presented with the following proposed additions to the Park District Personal Leave 
policy regarding Personal Days:   

 New Full time Employees whose start date falls prior to June 1st will receive 12 hours of personal leave upon their 
 hire. New Part time employees whose start date falls prior to June 1

st
, will receive 8 hours of Personal leave upon 

 their hire.  
 
 Full time employees whose start date is June 1 thru August 31

st
 will receive 8 hours of personal leave upon their hire.  

 Part time employees whose start date is June 1 thru August 31 will receive 4 hours of personal leave upon their hire 

 
Mr. Gertz made a motion to approve Resolution No. 8-15 accepting the additions as presented. 
 
Mrs. Shumway seconded the motion and after voice vote, the motion was approved 2-0. 
  Mrs. Shumway  Yes 
  Mr. Gertz  Yes 
 
PERSONNEL POLICY – MISSION STATEMENT REVISION, RESOLUTION NO. 9-15 
The Board was provided with a copy of the current Geauga Park District Mission Statement for 
replacement/inclusion in Personnel Policy 101.1 as follows: 
 

MISSION STATEMENT 
 This mission of Geauga Park District is to preserve, conserve and protect the natural features of Geauga County and to 

 provide outdoor recreational experiences to our residents of every age, every ability and at all times of the year. 
 
Mr. Gertz made a motion to approve Resolution No. 9-15 to replace/include the current Park District 
Mission Statement in Personnel Policy 101.1. 
 
Mrs. Shumway seconded the motion and after voice vote, the motion was approved 2-0. 
  Mrs. Shumway  Yes 
  Mr. Gertz  Yes 
 
SUPPLEMENTAL APPROPRIATIONS, BUDGET AMENDMENT #1, RESOLUTION NO. 10-15 
An Appropriation Transfer was presented to the Board requesting approval of Resolution No. 10-15 to 
add $15,202.36 in appropriations to the 6017-901-5701 account to cover the payment of real estate 
taxes.  



 

Mr. Gertz made a motion to approve Resolution No. 10-15 as presented to add appropriations in the 
amount of $15,202.36 to account 6017-901-5701. 
 
Mrs. Shumway seconded the motion and after voice vote, the motion was approved 2-0. 
  Mrs. Shumway  Yes 
  Mr. Gertz  Yes 
 
SURPLUS PROPERTY 
The Board was asked to approve the following as Surplus Property. All questions by the Board were 
satisfactorily answered. 

  Inventory No. Description  Starting Bid  

1 1061 T, 1342 T 
New Holland Tractor w/front end loader &                                                                                 

back hoe attachments 

Trade in ($5,000 value) for 

replacement tractor 

2 
1811-1814 T, 

3407 T 

Jacobsen Tractor w/ mower, snow blower, edger                                                     

& blower attachments 
$5,000  

 
 
Mr. Gertz made a motion to approve the items declared surplus as presented. 
 
Mrs. Shumway seconded the motion and after roll-call voice vote, the motion was approved 2 – 0: 
  Mrs. Shumway  Yes 
  Mr. Gertz  Yes 
   
 
 
BOARD MEETING NOTIFICATION 
The Board had requested that legal counsel provide an opinion regarding an amendment to the Bylaws 
adding a rule outlining notification of Board Meetings. Mr. Oros advised that no action will be taken on 
this proposal until a third Board member is in place. 
 
Mrs. Shumway gave a summary of the proposed amendment, and advised that the proposed 
amendment will be posted on the Park District website for public review. She added that anyone who 
would like to be on the Park District e-mail list for notification of Board Meetings should contact the 
Park District.   Mrs. Shumway advised the public of upcoming Special Board meetings relating to the 
Executive Director position. 
 
COMMISSIONER’S TIME 
Mr. Gertz stated that although we restrict our thoughts to Geauga County and our Park, he wanted to 
bring a national problem to light.  Mr. Gertz advised that the Canadians are trying to promote Pebble 
River Mine in Alaska which, if allowed to go forward, will decimate the acreage mined, with no plans to 
take care of the waste.  Mr. Gertz stated that he sent a letter to Washington protesting the project and 
suggested others may want to research this project also – adding that Alaska is one of our States and we 
need to take care of it.  
 



 

Mrs. Shumway thanked Park District employees for their work on Frozen Fest and that this event is a 
prime example of what the Board was trying to accomplish during the last year: While we can conserve, 
preserve and protect the natural features of Geauga County, we can also provide outdoor recreational 
activities experiences for all ages, all abilities at all times of the year. Mr. Gertz, Mr. Oros and Ms. 
Pennell also thanked staff for their efforts on this very successful event. 
 
OPEN TO THE PUBLIC - below are comment summaries: 
Tom Jones, Auburn Twp., addressed the Board from the podium.  Mr. Jones asked John Augustine to 
give an apology for degrading our Amish neighbors during the last meeting. 
 
John Augustine, Parkman Twp., addressed the Board from the podium.  Mr. Augustine stated he has no 
apology to make at all and that he did not degrade anyone, he used an example of possible problems 
that may result from the way the survey is being distributed and collected, and that Mr. Jones owed him 
an apology for calling him a militarist.  Mr. Augustine stated that he feels it is inappropriate for Judge 
Grendell to approve the Park District newsletter; gave a “bravo” to Mr. Gertz for his comments on 
Pebble River Mine; and feels the Park District should ask Mr. Marsic to sign a conservation easement to 
insure any property he receives from the Park District cannot be developed. 
 
Frank Jacobson, S. Russell Twp., addressed the Board from the podium.  Mr. Jacobson raised questions 
regarding the length of beaver trapping season, how it is determined that trapping is necessary in a 
Park, and whether other solutions were looked into, why the hunting and trapping lotteries were not 
open to the public. Mr. Pira and Mr. Oros provided responses in regard to his questions.  
 
Ellen Fisco, Russell Twp., addressed the Board from the podium.  Ms. Fisco stated she appreciates 
reading all the letters to the editor regarding the Park District, and personally thanked Mrs. Shumway 
for her letter.  She added that she attended and enjoyed the February 7th meeting with Judge Grendell 
and the interaction with others who were in attendance. Ms. Fisco also attended the Environ 
presentation at Patterson Fruit Farm which she found to be very educational and enlightening. Ms. Fisco 
commented on the new procedure requiring payment for use of the Park District facilities (TWW and 
Meyer Center).  Mr. Oros confirmed that there is no charge for Geauga County residents to attend most 
Park District programs, but a fee for organizations to use our facilities has been added, and this policy 
will be revisited.  Mr. Oros also advised that all park programs are listed in the Park District newsletter 
and indicate the cost, if any. Mrs. Fisco thanked the Park District for the wonderful job it is doing. 
 
Ed Buckles, Troy Township, addressed the Board from the podium.  Mr. Buckles thanked Ms. Fisco for 
her comments regarding their program at Patterson Fruit Farm, Mr. Gertz for his concern regarding 
issues outside of Geauga Park District, and Mr. Pira for the excellent Natural Resource Management 
presentation.  Mr. Buckles commented he received information on the GPD Trapping program and 
questioned why the trapping permits issued did not follow the GPD Trapping Program 
recommendations. Mr. Oros stated that it is important to note that trapping recommendations are 
reciprocated with the Natural Resource Management Department, and if there are mistakes and 
housekeeping issues they will be addressed. Mr. Buckles commented that Burton Wetlands was 
included for trapping which is a State Nature Preserve, which excludes certain activities including 
hunting and trapping.  Mr. Oros confirmed this would be looked into.   
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION 
Mr. Gertz made a motion to enter Executive Session to discuss legal issues, personnel and land 
acquisition. 



 

 
Mrs. Shumway seconded the motion and after roll-call voice vote, the motion was approved 2 – 0: 
  Mrs. Shumway  Yes 
  Mr. Gertz  Yes 
 
The Board entered Executive Session at 5:04 p.m. 
 
The Board came out of Executive Session at 5:29 p.m.  No items were brought forward. 
 
Mrs. Shumway made a motion to adjourn the meeting. 
 
Mr. Gertz seconded the motion and after roll-call voice vote, the motion was approved 2 – 0: 
  Mrs. Shumway  Yes 
  Mr. Gertz  Yes 
 
The meeting was adjourned at 5:30 p.m. 
 
SUNSHINE LAW COMPLIANCE 
It is declared that notification of this meeting and any business conducted therein by the Geauga Park 
District Board of Commissioners was in compliance with Ohio’s Sunshine Laws.  
   
     Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
     John Oros, Interim Director 
 
 
 
     Mary Ruth Shumway, President 



 

  



 

 

  



 

 

  



 

 


